GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 17 August 2023 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms H. Hannan (Chair)

Mrs Moughtin (Deputy Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Ms V. Heaton 

Mr A. Jones

Ms M. Kelly 

Apologise


Mr R. Harmer

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	23/036

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the August general meeting. The Chair reported attendance at the Peel Ladies Golf tournament and the Peel Athletics’ Club event. The Chair thanked Peel Carnival organisers for arranging the 2023 Carnival earlier this month.



	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MINUTES

	23/037

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 20 July 2023. Mr Jones proposed the approval of minutes. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 3 MATTERS ARISING
	23/038

	Item 23/030 Appeal to Locate Mobile Sauna on Inner Breakwater 
The Board noted the contents of the communication dated 2 August 2023 which provided additional information and reported the owner of the sauna would only use the Fenella Beach Car Park location originally approved by the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee. It was noted, further discussions were required with the Department of Infrastructure to prior to using the inner breakwater location.

Item 23/033 Internal Audit Report
The Board noted the internal audit report had been submitted to the External Auditor. The Chair requested training on the new Local Authority Amendment Bill and GDPR legislation. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 23/034 Local Government Amendment Bill
The Board noted the Commissioners’ response had been drafted.

Item 23/034 Overnight and Weekend Parking
The Board noted this matter would be considered at agenda item 10.
Item 23/026 Highway Maintenance Charter
The Board noted this matter would be considered at agenda item 14.

Item 23/034 Dog Byelaws
The Board noted Peel’s 2023 Dog Byelaws became operational, after Department of Infrastructure approval, on 24 July 2023.

Item 23/035 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the wildflower grass verges including ragwort had been cleared earlier this month. 

The Town Clerk reported the grass had been strimmed on the BMX track on the Headlands Field.

No any other business items were considered by the Board.

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	23/039
	Item 4 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had taken place on 21 July 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members welcomed a representative from Recycle and Collect to their meeting. The representative advised they had previously met the Commissioners to discuss a private resident’s collection service which took place in Peel every two weeks. This was working well in Peel with 150 households paying for this service. The representative advised they now collect card board and plastics. The representative asked what were the Commissioners’ latest recycling initiatives. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners were hoping to take forward neighbourhood bring bank facilities to encourage greater recycling during the current Board’s term of office. The Technical Officer reported his discussions with the Commissioners’ current refuse contractor had identified a reluctance to get involved in this initiative because it may involve significant investment in new vehicles and method of working. The representative from Recycle and Collect advised they would be interested in participating in this initiative when it is taken forward. The Town Clerk welcomed this offer but advised, in the first instance, the Commissioners must develop the proposal with the existing refuse contractor prior to the involvement of a third party. The lead members stated if the existing contractor was unable to assist in providing this service they would seek assistance in developing this proposal from other parties including Recycle and Collect.

The lead members reviewed the following applications and asked the Town Clerk to submit the following response on behalf of the Commissioners:

23/00729/B Installation of rear extension at 8 Ballsgyr Park, Peel do not oppose.

23/00760/B Replacement of windows and remove chimney stack at 48 Patrick Street, Peel (Amended Drawings) do not oppose.

23/00761/Con Removal of chimney stack at 48 Patrick Street, Peel do not oppose.

23/00850/B Installation of replacement windows at Dumbell House, 16 Castle Street, Peel do not oppose.

The lead members considered the following planning decisions and agreed no further action was required:

a) 23/00027/B Approval for extension at 6 Fuchsia Close, Reayrt Ny Keylley.

b) 23/00056/B Refusal for extension and replacement windows at Carnaween, Battery Road.

c) 23/00387/C Approval for change of use from retail to leisure at 11 Michael Street.

d) 23/00437/B Approval for widening a vehicular access at 20 Close Corlett.

e) 23/00170/B Refusal for re-roofing, replacement windows and re-render at 1 Duke Street.

f) 23/00337/B Approval for creation of garage and roof terrace at Harbour Lights, Shore Road.

g) 23/00524Con Approval for replacement windows and doors at 5 Charles Street.

h) 23/00226/B Approval for creation of residential apartment and demolition of chimney stack at former Isle of Man Bank 28 Atholl Street.

i) 23/00152/B Approval for replacement window and transom at 6 Circular Road.

j) 23/00208/B Approval for creation of parking area and vehicular access at West Mount Rheast Lane.

k) 23/00373/B Approval for creation of new buggy store at Golf Links, Rheast Lane.

l) 23/00648/B Approval for replacement windows and patio doors 3 Fuchsia Road, Reayrt Ny Keylley.

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 15 June 2023 from Dandara concerning Reayrt Aalin. The Technical Officer reported he had accompanied Dandara’s representatives into the empty Reayrt Aalin properties on 20 June 2023. The Town Clerk reported this appointment had been arranged on the basis of Dandara’s offer to provide their expertise in finding a cost effective solution to repairing these property’s rooves and the render issues. The Town Clerk advised he had provided a copy of the Commissioners’ last letter to tenant dated 15 April which spelt out the Commissioners’ position following their meeting with tenants. The lead members agreed to await a response from Dandara following their site visit and to consider the promotion of a pilot external refurbishment project on 1 and 3 Rearyrt Aalin.

The lead members agreed to promote and seeking funding for the following projects:

Painting commercial and social housing premises; Replacing St Peter’s Church walling; Replace walling at Marine Parade and relocate steps; Improve Promenade toilets; Purchase land for development; Purchase beach pontoon and renovate the Sailing Club.

Item 5 Planning Applications
The Board noted no planning applications had been referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 6 Planning Decision 
The Board noted the content of the approval notice for planning application 23/00650/C for addition use of the site (Food and Drink) 28 July to 11 September 2023 at Old Swimming Pool, Marine Parade, Peel. The Town Clerk advised the organisers had advised the Commissioners this decisions had been given too late to permit this event to take place in 2023. Ms Kelly proposed the Board should be supportive of a similar event taking place in 2024. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed.



	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/040

	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had taken place on 4 July 2023 to review the Peel TT Day with the Police.
This review had concluded by agreeing the event had worked at its new location and was well attended on the Monday rest day. The Police had reiterated the requirement to modify the East Quay one way for next year’s event because it was being ignored by motorists and particularly motorcyclists. The review reported a possible need to locate some of the attractions closer to the Town centre and the potential for using the beach which would not require further road closures.

Ms Kelly reported the Event and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had met on 9 August 2023 at this meeting the firework display was set for 27 October 2023 and the Christmas light switch on event was set for 25 November 2023.The Committee discussed the Market Place as the best location for a street mural and agreed to promote the purchase of playground equipment for over ten year old children, disabled children, girls and new exercise equipment for the Town. 

The Town Clerk advised a large amount of work had been done to expand the MGP visitor event in Peel to take in the full Promenade and East Quay on 24 August 2023 for the centenary of these races. This would be a big event for Peel with the Moddey Dhoo Motorcycle Show occurring on Marine Parade. The Vintage Motorcycle Club Exhibition on Peel Promenade and a new ACU/Manx Motorcycle Club parade on East Quay with past MGP winners, the Governor and vintage racing bikes. The Town Clerk advised the parade would not take place if weather conditions resulted in the Thursday rest day being used for racing or additional practice.
Item 8 Marine Parade Proposed Family Fun Day on 3 September 2023.

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 9 August 2023 from Filbey’s Little Food Shack. This proposal was supported by Ms Heaton. Ms Kelly seconded the use of the Marine Parade site for this purpose and the Board unanimously agreed.



	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

	23/041

	Item 9 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chair reported a Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had taken place on 25 July 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead member noted the content of the Technical Officer’s report. The lead members asked if the power washing of Michael Street was completed. The lead members considered the £5,000 cost for replacing the shutters at the kiosk. The lead members agreed this work could be undertaken using the commercial income budget funding. The lead members requested a meeting with the Manx Utility Authority to discuss their progress in installing the scallop shell light fittings. The lead members requested repair works to the Town Hall toilet fittings and the erection of goal posts on the Headlands Field.

The lead members noted the content of the 1st Quarter report budget and profit/loss reports for 2023/24. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ Accountant had rolled forward SAGE last week to permit the preparation of this report.  The Town Clerk reported expenditure was broadly consistent with budget expectations. The salary, amenity and leisure costs are usually higher than an estimated pro-rata quarter figure because the seasonal grounds maintenance expenditure is greater in the first two quarters than in the winter period. The Town Clerk advised the campsite income need to be reviewed because it was lower than anticipated for this time of year.

The lead members noted the content of the 2022/23 year end budget and profit/loss reports. The lead members noted a larger surplus had occurred after the Commissioners’ Accountant had completed the journal work which had resulted in a £88,172 increase in income. This was attributed to £30,000 increase in rate income associated with funding for the Western Swimming Pool and an increase in income at the campsite. The lead members noted, after the allocation of staff time to housing, the revenue salary budget was showing a £57,000 surplus. Some of this surplus was attributable to having two vacant posts in the final six months of the year. The Town Clerk advised a £79,000 reduction in finance costs had occurred during the 2022/23 financial year through the completion of payments on two loans in 2021. The Town Clerk reported these factored would result in a £247,985 surplus which would increase the Commissioners reserve to £1,000,000. This would permit the expenditure of £400,000 on projects during the final two year term of the Board.

The lead members noted the content of the 2022/23 financial statements for the Corrin Town Park Trust and Ward Library Harry Hill Memorial Fund. The lead members agreed these documents could be submitted to the Charities Commission.

The lead members noted the officers had compiled information for the Commissioners’ first climate change report which will be submitted by 31 July 2023 to the Department of the Environment, Food and Agriculture.

The lead members noted the content of the technical specification to improve the Commissioners’ digital services dated 18 May 2023.  The lead members wished to redraft this specification based on the business requirements of the Commissioners. Mr Harmer advised he could provide details of organisations who could undertake this work and provide the necessary training to the Board.

The lead members noted the content of the Wish List (October 2022) and the 2023/24 New Wish List. The lead members agreed to allocate £3,000 to both the Youth Club Summer events and to the MGP Centenary event. The lead members did not support the purchase of a marquee and would like all the projects associated with the Beach and Promenade to be assessed together to put together an overall strategy which is timed for completion when the regional sewerage works becomes operational. The lead members agreed to defer their recommendation until their next meeting to permit further consideration of all the projects.

The lead members would like to see additional projects to prevent damp in the Ward Library, neighbourhood recycling bins, Town Hall signage and skate park. The Town Clerk advised the Town Hall signage should form part of the existing project for the exterior works at the Town Hall and the Charles Street refuse project should be the first neighbourhood recycling scheme.

The lead members noted the content of the communication from the company offering warden services and that the Dog Byelaws came into operation on 24 July 2023. The lead members agreed to employ this company for a six month trial period until 1 April 2024.

The Deputy Chair concluded by proposing the Commissioners should investigate purchasing a new £60,000 beach cleaner this financial year because the existing harrow required replacement before the 2024 Summer period. The Town Clerk advised the purchase of this equipment would allow the filtering and cleaning of sand to remove any waste before sewerage works becomes operational in 2025.The Town Clerk advised at this time the Commissioners had not firmed up the specification of this equipment or the cost options. The Chair stated their opposition to purchasing a beach cleaner because it harmed the ecology of the beach. Mr Jones seconded the Deputy Chair’s proposal subject to firming up the costs and the specification of the equipment. The Board agreed this modified proposal by a majority vote of 5 to 1. The Chair voted against this modified proposal.
Mrs Heaton asked if the Commissioners’ had insured the general public use of the new deck chairs provided by third parties. The Town Clerk advised, as this was a private and not a Commissioners’ project, the Commissioners’ had not received a request to provide third party insurance for the users of the deck chairs and insurance under the Commissioners’ existing policy would be difficult in these circumstances.   



	
	
	Item 10 External Audit
The Board noted the external audit would commence their fieldwork on 7 August 2023. 


	GENERAL ITEMS
	23/042
	Item 11 Overnight and Weekend Parking 
The Board noted the content of the communication dated 3 July 2023 concerning the parking of vehicles of more than 1.87 metres in height or 5.5 metres in length in urban speed restricted areas. The Board noted the content of the communications from the Town Clerk to the Minister for Infrastructure dated 6 July 2023 concerning the Commissioners’ consultation on moveable dwelling in public places. The Board noted the content of the communications from five persons dated between 27 July and 6 August 2023 opposing the Department’s proposals and the Town Clerk’s response. Mr Crompton stated he did not support a blanket imposition of these regulations because it would drive tourists away from Peel. Mr Crompton believed some short stay overnight parking was possible if managed on Marine Parade. Mr Jones stated the vehicle size would create difficulties for a number of families with larger vehicles and self-employed trades persons with medium sized works vehicles. The Chair stated the long term storage and parking of larger vehicles was creating problems for residents in Boilley Spittal, West View, Peel Promenade, West Quay, North View and Circular Road. The Chair stated there was already legislation in place to govern the parking of large vehicles in Town but this was not enforced. The Town Clerk explained the old legislation used weight, and height or weight and length. This legislation proposed using only height or length and once the maximum height or length was set it would make it easier for the Police to enforce. Mr Jones stated this was a complex matter which required careful consideration and he recommended an extension should be sought for this consultation. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 12 Isle of Man Strategic Plan
The Board noted the content of communication dated 20 July 2023 from the Cabinet Office concerning the review of the Strategic Plan. The Chair proposed this matter should be deferred until the September Board meeting for a response by 29 September 2023. This proposal was unanimously approved by the Board.

Item 13 Town and Country Planning Act Consultation

The Board noted the content of communication dated 4 August 2023 from the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture concerning the review of the Town and Country Planning Act. The Chair proposed this matter should be deferred until the September Board meeting for a response by 27 October 2023. This proposal was unanimously approved by the Board.

Item 14 Review Cash and Digital Payment Usage
The Board noted the content of communication from the Department of Enterprise concerning the review of the usage of cash and digital payment options. The Chair proposed the Commissioners’  comments should be sent to the Town Clerk before 7 September 2023. This proposal was unanimously approved by the Board.
Item 15 Highway Maintenance Charter Workshop

The Board noted the content of the final version of the Highway Maintenance Service Level Agreement dated July 2023. The Town Clerk advised he had already advised the Department of Infrastructure further work was required on this document following the workshop and it could not be considered a final version. This response was consistent with all other local authority responses sent to date. The Chair stated the workshop did not provide the solutions and further work was required to finalize this document. Mr Jones stated this was the consensus from the Municipal Association and he seconded the Chair’s position on this matter. The Board unanimously endorsed the Chair’s position on this matter which had been recorded in the minutes of the July 2023 Board meeting.

Item 16 Neglected and Empty Buildings

The Chair reported there were a number of neglected and empty properties in Peel which required enforcement action. The Town Clerk advised what action had been taken to date and the need to focus attention on specific properties because the authority would ultimately need to undertake any expensive repair works and could only recover its costs by placing a land charge on the property. Mr Jones stated the legislation was difficult to use in its current form and the Commissioners had never recovered it costs the last time these legal powers were used nearly 20 years ago. The Deputy Chair agreed with Mr Jones and recommended standard letters should be sent to the properties advising the owners of the legislation and the assistance which is available from public bodies to encourage the owners to take care of their properties. Mrs Heaton seconded the Deputy Chair’s proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

 

	
	
	

	ITEM 17 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	23/043
	The Deputy Chair asked for letter to be sent out to the new shop owners in Michael Street to welcome their new business ventures.

Mr Jones recommended the Achievers awards should be reinstated in Peel. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners were currently seeking nominations and entrants for the garden competition.

The Town Clerk advised beach racing was planned for Thursday 31 August 2023 on Peel Beach.

The meeting ended at 8:10pm
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